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ANNUAL REPORT 2008/2009

The parish of Whaley Bridge covers four wards; Fernilee, Taxal, Yeardsley and Furness Vale.  There are three councillors representing each ward and the council meets in the Mechanics Institute on the second Thursday of each month (except August) at 7.30pm.  Meetings are open to the press and public and local people are invited to address councillors during the agenda item “Open Forum” about any issues of concern.

Town Clerk
The Town Clerk is Mrs Stephanie Raybould.  The Clerk’s Office is within the Mechanics Institute and is open to the public between 9.00am and 12.30pm each weekday morning to provide information, advice and to deal with queries. Tel: 01663 733068.

Chair and Vice-Chair
On 8th May 2008, Cllr Jake Walsh was elected as Chair and Cllr Barrie Taylor elected as Vice-Chair of Whaley Bridge Town Council for 2008/09.

Councillors Expenses
Members of Whaley Bridge Town Council do not claim any expenses although they are permitted to claim “out-of-pocket” expenses in accordance with statutory regulations.  They carry out their roles as town councillors voluntarily giving up time and effort for the benefit of the community.  Councillors must also declare a personal or prejudicial interest in items on the agenda in which they could influence decisions directly affecting themselves.

Whaley Bridge Community Website -  www.whaleybridge.com 

The Town Council sponsors the community website.  This provides a wealth of local information, photos, historical notes, local events, news, etc.  It is for the benefit of both local people and visitors alike and now hosts a brand new discussion forum where people (following registration) can enter into local debates and post messages.

Planning Applications
All planning applications for the parish are considered by the council at their monthly meetings and relevant comments and recommendations made to the Planning Department at High Peak Borough Council.  Members of the public are also able to view all applications in the Clerk’s Office weekday mornings.

Precept, Income and Expenditure
The income for the year amounted to £78,636 and the expenditure was £76,338.

The precept for 2009/10 will be £65,996; this will increase the cost for the average Band D property council tax by only  6p per month.  A summary of the income and expenditure account is attached.

Grants and Donations
The council donated £2000 to local organisations during 2008/09.

Safer Neighbourhoods Team

PC Andrew Crosthwaite has just started as our new Community Beat Officer for Whaley Bridge.  He is assisted by PCSO Tracy Jones as part of the Safer Neighbourhoods Scheme.   They attend Council Meetings and liaise with councillors about crime and local community issues.

Bridge over River Goyt to Bingswood Industrial Estate (Goyt River Bridge)

The proposed new bridge over the River Goyt is progressing following the development of a Masterplan for the Bingswood Industrial Estate and the securing of land needed to enable the bridge to be built.  It is estimated that the cost of construction has risen to £1.7 million.  This Masterplan proposes a basis on which vital changes can be planned and managed on the Industrial Estate and the surrounding, historic canal basin area.  Fundamental aspects of the plan are to promote employment opportunities and improve traffic congestion, in particular the junction of Canal Street and Market Street and the inadequate current access to the industrial estate.  The final stage in the process will be to continue working in partnership with the Derby and Derbyshire Economic Partnership and the East Midlands Development Agency to secure the necessary external funding.

Furness Vale Play Area
Following a successful consultation with local children and residents of Furness Vale by HPBC, the play area has been re-designed and new equipment installed for toddlers and juniors.  The Sports Court has also been improved by the installation of new fencing, goal ends and basketball facilities.

Furness Vale Notice Board
The notice board in Furness Vale has been refurbished and erected adjacent to the A6, opposite the War Memorial.  It is available for local people to display information about local news and events.

New Community Facilities

Whaley Bridge Association has been registered as a charity since August 2007.  It was developed out of a steering group set up by Whaley Bridge Town Council and is in the process of producing a business plan to develop the community’s social, leisure and educational resources.

Brookfield Pond Nature Reserve

This nature reserve is owned and managed by the council.  It is open to the public at all times for enjoyment and relaxation.  Fishing is now managed by MSSAS (Moss Side Social Angling Society).    WBTC commissioned DCC to carry out a new tree survey, costing £230.  Some urgent work to the trees around the pond was identified and undertaken in March 2009 at a cost of £1100.  Further work is planned for 2009.  

Transhipment Warehouse and Canal Basin

A Masterplan for this area, including the Bingswood Industrial Estate, is being produced by consultants on behalf of HPBC.  This should identify one overarching programme for Whaley Bridge incorporating both the Industrial Estate and transhipment warehouse.  The Transhipment Warehouse Feasibility Study (Phase 2 report) was produced in October 2008 by the Heritage Works Buildings Preservation Trust Ltd for British Waterways.  At present, the BW preferred development option is to restore the warehouse as a standalone building and provide additional facilities in a separate building along the back of the Buxton Road pavement edge.  Project website:  www.heritageworks.co.uk/whaleybridge 

Sports Pavilion and Multi Use Games Area

The Town Council owns and manages the multi-use games area ( MUGA)  and Sports Pavilion off Park Road, adjacent to the football pitches.  The facilities are available for hire.  A new hard access to the MUGA will be built this year with the help of Whaley Bridge Football Club.  Whaley Bridge Town Council will be providing £800 towards the cost of materials. This will improve access for repairs and maintenance.  

The possibility of covering the MUGA with a portal-steel framed building to protect the surface and encourage additional use is being investigated but grant funding would be required to finance such a project.

The facility is currently subsidised by the Town Council as it is underused and does not generate enough income to meet outgoings.  Hopefully this will be addressed during 2009 by improvements to the MUGA to encourage new users and more income to ensure that the future of the facility is viable and sustainable.

Skatepark and BMX Track

This area is adjacent to the football pitches and is owned and maintained by the Town Council.  Regular inspections are undertaken to ensure that the area and equipment is safe, at a cost of £247 per year.  The facility is provided free of charge for the enjoyment of our younger age group.  

Annual Firework Display

The Town Council contributed £1532 towards the annual bonfire and firework display in the Memorial Park, organised by the Goyt Valley Round Table.    

Christmas Trees

Christmas trees are provided in Whaley Bridge Furness Vale.  This costs the Town Council over £700 each year.  Many thanks to Footsteps for organising the Christmas festivities in Whaley Bridge.

Hanging Baskets and Tubs

Seventy-five hanging baskets and 25 flower tubs are provided in Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale by WBTC to enhance the town centres.  The cost of providing grounds maintenance during this financial year was £5,370.

Community Newsletter

The council produces a quarterly newsletter which is distributed to each household in the parish free of charge to keep the community informed about council activities, news, local events and contact information.  This cost the Town Council £1133 to print and distribute this year.

Sunnybank Allotment Site
This allotment site is managed by the Town Council providing 17 allotments.  There are still 40 names on the waiting list for allotments so the council continues to try to identify an additional site.  

The annual rent for an allotment is £20.

Parish Paths Map

The updated Parish Paths Map is widely available and costs £1.50.  It gives details of all the public rights of way in the parish and three detailed local walks to enjoy.

Route of Cromford & High Peak Railway – Shallcross Incline

The Shallcross Incline is part of the route of the disused Cromford & High Peak Railway line which connected the canal system at Cromford to the Whaley Bridge Basin.  The Shallcross Incline runs from Shallcross Road to New Road running parallel with Elnor Lane.

The Town Council is in the process of acquiring the land from High Peak Borough Council and intend to clear and surface the incline as a public right of way, as part of the DCC Greenway Strategy and Safer Routes to School Scheme.  This project has the full support of the local schools, police and rambling association and it is hoped it will be open to the public before the end of the year.

Mechanics Institute 

The Town Council is Trustee of the Mechanics Institute which is run as a registered charity for the benefit of the local community.  Rooms can be hired for local events, meetings, classes, etc seven days a week.  It incorporates the Town Clerk’s office, CAB sessions, WB Volunteer Bureau, Darby & Joan sessions and many other interesting activities for local people to enjoy.  

Cllr Jake Walsh

Chair, Whaley Bridge Town Council 

24th April 2009                                          
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